
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

4846 Sun City Center Blvd., #300 
Sun City Center, FL  33573-6281 

(207) 513-6123  

Land Use, Inc. 
Stoneybrook  

 
September 11, 2020 
 

 
Ms. Megan Norwood, City Planner II 
Planning, Permitting and Code Division 
City of Auburn 
60 Court Street 
Auburn, ME  04210 
 
RE: Showroom Modifications 

101 Merrow Road  
 

Dear Ms. Norwood: 
 
 On behalf of Futureguard, I am pleased to submit this letter and attachments 
to secure approvals to modify the approvals we secured in June of this year for the 
Showroom at 101 Merrow Road.  The parcel is located in the Industrial District (ID) 
and is shown on the City GIS system as Map 186, Lot 015.  The property is currently 
owned by Futureguard Holdings, LLC and is said to contain about 25 acres.  The parcel 
has frontage on Merrow Road and Hotel Road.   
 

The property is currently home to Futureguard Building Products.  They 
maintain a large factory where they manufacture awnings, screen rooms and are now 
planning to manufacture a new line of sunrooms.  Since October of 2017, the factory 
has been expanded several times and, as of June 2020, the factory approvals include a 
total of 238,124 square feet total building area.  Total impervious area on the 
property is proposed to be 359,358 square feet, once construction of all approved 
projects have been completed.   

 
 In June of 2020, the Planning Board approved construction of a new main 
entrance of 3,258 square feet and a showroom addition of 9,930 square feet.  These 
approvals also included changes to the parking, truck maneuvering areas, driveway and 
drainage improvements on site.  That showroom was proposed to provide space to 
display the new product lines that Futureguard plans to manufacture on site.  In the 
very short period since those approvals, Futureguard has been overwhelmed with new 
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orders for their existing products.  They have now decided to convert the approved 
showroom space into production area and to request an expansion of 47,862 square 
feet to the approved footprint on the right side of the factory.  The net increase to 
the total building will be 47,456 square feet because we have removed a small 406 
square foot bump-out along the rear wall of the factory that was approved by staff in 
March of this year. 
 

The company needs this new space to provide more room around the new 
manufacturing equipment that they previously proposed to install in the building.  
After the June approvals, as they completed their building plans and equipment layout, 
they realized that they would not have enough space in the building to provide 
efficient flow of product through the building, around the new equipment and column 
spacing available in the old factory areas. 
 
 We have attached plans prepared by Summit Geoengineering Services, Inc. 
showing these proposed improvements.  The building has been extended easterly, 
towards Hotel Road 120’ and has been squared off in the rear right corner area.  The 
driveway and drainage improvements have also been moved 120’ towards Hotel Road.  
The drainage system along Merrow Road, and at the rear of the site, have also been 
extended to accommodate these new improvements.    
 

To reduce impacts on wetland areas and meet stormwater requirements, all 
parking spaces on site have been reduced to 9’ x 18’ spaces.  Previously, 172 parking 
spaces were shown.  On the revised plan, we are only showing 158 parking spaces.  In 
June, we reported that new markets and new production lines will increase the total 
number of employees on site by 20.  Total employment at the factory could reach 110.  
Today, we believe that total number of employees at this factory location will remain 
the same.  We can say that, because Futureguard is in the process of moving 25 to 30 
current employees to a second building, owned by Futureguard’s owner, located at 63 
Omni Circle.  That building was recently vacated and the owner is going to repurpose 
the building with 31,000 square feet of space for Futureguard’s operations.   
 
 As reported in June, construction of the parking spaces at the rear of the 
factory will increase wetland impacts for that project from 1,770 square feet to 4,167 
square feet.  Under this application, there will be an additional small wetland impact of 
84 square feet for a total wetland impact of 4,251 square feet.  Permitting from the 
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Maine Department of Environmental Protection (MDEP) is not required for this level of 
wetland impact.  Traffic issues were addressed and approved in June, but I have 
repeated the information below because it is still valid for this proposed expansion. 
 

An increase of 20 employees will increase AM and PM peak trips in and out of 
this site.  Currently, factory workers are working split shifts.  One group starts at 
5:00 AM and ends their shift at 1:30 PM.  Another group starts at 6:30 AM and ends 
their shift at 3:00 PM.  The office staff starts at 8:00 AM and end their day at 5:00 
PM.  These 20 new employees will be spread out over all three of these working 
periods. 

 
The new product lines will also increase trucks delivering raw materials and 

shipping out finished products.  Currently, there are seven truckloads of raw materials 
entering the site in the morning and seven truckloads leaving the site in the 
afternoon/evening hours each day.  These truckloads are expected to increase to ten 
loads in the morning and ten loads at the end of each workday.  Under the Traffic 
rules, 3 additional truckloads will add 12 trips in the morning and 12 trips in the 
evening.  It should be understood that these AM and PM trips occur over 2- to 4-hour 
periods each morning and afternoon. 

 
In summary, the factory expansion will increase AM and PM truck trips by a 

total of 12 trips during each period.  Employment will also increase AM and PM trips by 
20 trips during each period.  Under the Maine Department of Transportation Traffic 
Movement Permit (TMP) process, a TMP is required when new peak hour trips increase 
by 100 trips in the peak hour.  These new trips will not occur in any one peak AM hour 
or PM hour but, even if you add them together for a total of 32 trips, a TMP would not 
be required for this project.  
  

This expansion will add 47,456 square feet of new building space and the total 
factory size will increase to 285,580 square feet.  Total impervious areas will increase 
by 41,986 square feet with this expansion to a total site impervious area of 401,344 
square feet.  Last October, after approvals of the Phase 3 Factory expansion, we were 
directed by the MDEP to calculate the stormwater treatment requirements for this 
project as a redevelopment project.  Stormwater improvements, if required, would 
then be approved by the City under your delegated review authority from MDEP under 
the Stormwater Rules.   
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 With this proposed expansion, total impervious areas will increase to 401,344 
square feet.  We have attached new updated calculations, which continue to show that 
no stormwater treatment is required for the changes proposed under this application.  
We have also attached a copy of our Impervious Areas Chart, which tracks changes in 
impervious areas on site since the first approval in 2017.  This chart shows that total 
impervious areas on this property will increase by 73,824 square feet since the 
improvements were originally constructed in the late 1960’s.  Total impervious area 
coverage will be 36.1%, once all improvements have been constructed.  The new building 
will increase to a total of 285,580 square feet, for a total building coverage of 25.7%.  
The City allows 40% of the lot to be covered by buildings.    
 

The front building is set back 36’ from Merrow Road and 680’ from Hotel Road.  
The City requires a 35’ front setback.  The City’s side setback requirement is also 35’.  
The building is set back 282‘ from the side property line extending off Merrow Road 
and 175‘ from the side property line extending off Hotel Road.  These side lot lines are 
also required to have a 15’ wide screened buffer with evergreen trees.  In the existing 
condition, the sideline extending from Merrow Road has a 220’ wide natural tree 
buffer and the sideline extending from Hotel Road has a 100’ wide natural tree buffer.  
At the last Planning Board meeting in October of 2019, these natural tree buffers 
were accepted as meeting this buffering standard.  These setbacks and natural 
wooded buffers have been identified on the attached Presentation Graphic. 

 
Landscaping or green space is required in the amount of 10% of the area of the 

parking lot.  There are five separate parking areas shown on the project plans with a 
total area of 37,300 square feet, which will require 3,730 square feet of landscape 
area.  In addition, landscaping for 20% of the building footprint must be provided.  
This will add 57,116 square feet of landscape area.  Therefore, a total landscape/green 
space area of 60,846 square feet is required to meet these standards.  The project 
plans show a total of 41,685 square feet of landscape/green space in the front of the 
building, which is the preferred location for the landscape requirements, and a total of 
22,325 square feet of green space on the sides and rear of the building.  Therefore, a 
total of 64,010 square feet of landscape/green space has been provided.  This does 
not include green space and wooded buffers provided outside of the pavement 
perimeter surrounding the building and parking areas.      
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Power, water and heating will come from the existing building.  A new sewer 
service is proposed for the new factory area to serve several new restrooms for 
employees on this end of the building.  We have also shown a new roof drain system 
extending to the proposed drainage system running along Merrow Road.  A new 
sprinkler system feed will also be extended to the new expansion from Merrow Road.  
The location of that service is still being reviewed by the project architect and 
contractor. 

 
Construction is expected to begin later this Fall.  Occupancy is expected by late 

Summer/Fall of 2021 with final pavement restoration being completed in the Summer 
of 2022.  The project will be funded by current cash flow and existing bank loans from 
Bar Harbor Bank.  The expansion is expected to cost $1.5 million.  Please let me know 
if you have any questions about the information provided and please do not hesitate to 
call if you need additional information.   
 

Respectfully yours, 
 

STONEYBROOK LAND USE, INC. 
 
 
 
 

Michael F. Gotto 
 
cc: Don Buteau 





















Impervious Areas Chart
Merrow Road Factory - 101 Merrow Road

10/19/2017  Phase 1 - Factory
Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 152,734 163,694 10,960
Other Impervious Areas 174,786 163,126 -11,660

TOTAL Impervious 327,520 326,820 -700

11/7/2018  Showroom
Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 163,694 170,048 6,354
Other Impervious Areas 163,126 140,982 -22,144

TOTAL Impervious 326,820 311,030 -15,790

3/8/2019  Phase 2 - Factory
Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 170,048 184,208 14,160
Other Impervious Areas 140,982 140,842 -140

TOTAL Impervious 311,030 325,050 14,020

Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 184,208 216,064 31,856
Other Impervious Areas 140,842 119,108 -21,734

TOTAL Impervious 325,050 335,172 10,122

Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 216,064 216,470 406
Other Impervious Areas 119,108 119,482 374

TOTAL Impervious 335,172 335,952 780

Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 216,470 238,124 21,654
Other Impervious Areas 119,482 121,234 1,752

TOTAL Impervious 335,952 359,358 23,406

Existing Proposed NET CHANGE

Building 238,124 285,580 47,456
Other Impervious Areas 121,234 115,764 -5,470

TOTAL Impervious 359,358 401,344 41,986

OVERALL
10/19/2017 9/9/2020 NET CHANGE

Building 152,734 285,580 132,846
Other Impervious Areas 174,786 115,764 -59,022

TOTAL Impervious 327,520 401,344 73,824

5/19/2020 Main Entrance - Showroom

12/2/2019 Phase 3 - Factory

3/16/2020 Glass Line Addition

Showroom Modifications



MDEP Stormwater Area Calculations
101 Merrow Road - Futureguard Holdings, LLC

Showroom Modifications
9/9/20

Area (acres) Environmental Impact Proposed Impact Rating Ranked Impact
Roof 3.58 3 10.74
Parking/Drives 4.02 4 16.08
Grass Storage Area 0.72 3 2.16
Grass 3.48 2 6.96
Forested 0.11 0 0
Total 11.91 35.94 3.02

Area (acres) Environmental Impact Proposed Impact Rating Ranked Impact
Roof 6.56 3 19.68
Parking/Drives 2.66 4 10.64
Grass 2.69 2 5.38
Forested 0 0 0
Total 11.91 35.70 3.00

Proposed Development

Existing Development

3.00 (Proposed) - 3.02 (Existing) = -0.02 Ranked Impact Change
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